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LAREDO COLLEGE DISTRICT 

Laredo, Texas 

 

The Laredo College Board of Trustees convened on Friday, December 21, 2018, 
beginning at 12:02 p.m. at the law offices of Kazen, Meurer & Perez, L.L.P. located at 
211 Calle Del Norte, Suite 100, Laredo, Texas to canvass the December 13, 2018 run-
off election results.   
 
 MEMBERS PRESENT OTHERS 
ROLL CALL Henry S. Carranza, Ph.D. 

Jackie Leven-Ramos  

Lupita Zepeda 

MEMBERS ABSENT 

Mercurio Martinez Jr, President  

Allen Tijerina, Vice President  
Cynthia Mares, Secretary 

Rene De La Viña  

Michelle De La Peña 

Tita C. Vela  

Cin Bickel, Ex-officio 

Rusty Meurer, College Attorney 

Rodney H. Rodriguez 

Jorge “JD” Delgado 

Esteban Rangel 

  
CALL TO ORDER Ms. Leven-Ramos called the meeting to order.  A quorum of the members was 

present.  
  
CAVASS OF  

NOVEMBER 6, 2018 

ELECTION RESULTS 

Ms. Leven-Ramos called on Dr. Rodney H. Rodriguez, Executive Director of 

Strategic & External Affairs and Elections Officer for Laredo College District, 
to present the election results.  Dr. Rodriguez provided the information below: 

 

Name of Candidate Office 

Sought 

Votes 

Received 

Percentage 

Justin Allen H. Place 4 9,139 44.20% 

Jorge “JD” Delgado Place 4 11,537 55.80% 

    

Esteban Rangel Place 6 11,014 52.37% 

Annette Bonugli Place 6 10,019 47.63% 

 

Dr. Rodriguez asked the Board to approve the Returns Sheet.  Ms. Leven-

Ramos moved to accept the results.  Dr. Carranza seconded the motion; 
motion carried.    

 

Ms. Leven-Ramos signed the certificates of election for Mr. Jorge “JD” Delgado 

and Mr. Esteban Rangel. 

 
Mr. Rusty Meurer, college attorney, explained the Officer’s Statement.  Dr. 

Rodriguez read the statement aloud.  Mr. Jorge “JD” Delgado and Mr. Esteban 

Rangel signed their Officer’s Statement. 
  
ADJOURNMENT At 12:09 p.m., Ms. Leven-Ramos concluded the meeting.   

 


